SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

To:  
Mayor and Deputy Mayor of Sandy Town Council


Chairman and Vice-Chairman of Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee


All Members of Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee

There will be a Meeting of the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee to be held on Monday 11th October 2004 in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.30pm.













T N Stewart

4th October 2004







`
Clerk to the Council

AGENDA

1.  APOLOGIES

2.  TO RECEIVE STATUTORY DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS FROM 

MEMBERS










(7.32pm)

(a) Prejudicial interests.

(b)  Personal interests.
3.  PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FOR COMMENT BY SANDY TOWN 

COUNCIL










(7.35pm)
(ANY PLANS RECEIVED FOR COMMENT BY SANDY TOWN COUNCIL WILL BE ON DISPLAY IN THE COMMITTEE ROOM FROM 7.15 P.M. ONWARDS AND MEMBERS ARE REQUESTED TO VIEW THESE PRIOR TO THIS ITEM).

(SEE LIST ATTACHED)

4.  MINUTES










(7.50pm)

To sign the Minutes of the Meeting of the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee held on Monday 6th September 2004.  (Previously Circulated)

5.  MATTERS ARISING








(7.52pm)

(SEE LIST ATTACHED)

6.  PLANNING OR ENFORCEMENT APPEALS - DECISION


(7.55pm)

03/01833 FULL 

Wedgewood Builders Ltd

Unit 8 Eldon Way

BIGGLESWADE

SG18 8NH

6.  PLANNING OR ENFORCEMENT APPEALS - DECISION (CONTD)
Full application for the erection of 16 x 1 bed roomed flats and 1 pair of 2 bed semi-detached houses with parkway areas and cycle shed at Universal Lifting Services, 61 Laburnum Road, Sandy, Beds.

Town Council Comments:  Object (TC 19.1.04)

(a)  Notwithstanding the assurance of the Housing Association regarding conditions covering the ownership of motor vehicles by tenants, (which the Town Council believes are unenforceable), the Council still believes that there is inadequate provision of off street parking at this development.

(b)  Over development of the available site.

Mid Bedfordshire District Council 6.2.04 Refused

An Appeal against the refusal by Mid Bedfordshire District Council to grant consent for the erection of 16 x one bedroomed flats and a pair of semi-detached houses with parking areas and a cycle shed.

Appeal heard on 25.8.04, Appeal dismissed.  (COPY OF DECISION ATTACHED)  (FOR INFORMATION ONLY)

7.  VERBAL REPORT FROM ANY LOCAL MEMBER WHO ATTENDED

DEVELOPMENT CONTROL COMMITTEE ON ANY MATTERS AFFECTING 

SANDY







 


(8.00pm)

8.  SUNDERLAND ROAD PAVILION/SECURE STORAGE PROJECT  
     
(8.05pm)

(a)  To receive Notes of a Meeting of the Working Group held on Tuesday 14th September 2004.  (COPY ATTACHED)

(b)  To receive Notes of a Meeting of the Working Group held on Wednesday 15th September 2004.  (COPY ATTACHED)

9.  MEETING OF THE RIDDY LOCAL NATURE RESERVE MANAGEMENT
(8.15pm)

GROUP HELD TUESDAY 6TH OCTOBER 2004

Any recommendations or urgent matters arising only.  (MINUTES TO FOLLOW VIA PERIODIC BULLETIN)

10.  MEETING OF THE PINNACLE MANAGEMENT GROUP HELD TUESDAY
(8.20pm)

6TH OCTOBER 2004











Any recommendations or urgent matters arising only.  (MINUTES TO FOLLOW VIA PERIODIC BULLETIN)

11.  FISHING RIGHTS – THE RIDDY LOCAL NATURE RESERVE, SANDY
(8.30pm)

To receive and consider Clerks Report.  (COPY ATTACHED)

12.  SUMMER PLANTING – SANDY 2004





(8.40pm)

To receive and consider Clerks Report.  (COPY ATTACHED)

13.  PRESS RELEASE








(9.00pm)

SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FROM MID BEDS DISTRICT COUNCIL

DATE/REF
APPLICANT
DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
TOWN COUNCIL COMMENTS
MID BEDS NOTIFIED
MID BEDS DECISION

17.9.04

115/04


04/01676/FULL

Mrs C Fisher

44 Fieldfare

Sandy

SG19 2U2
Full application for the erection of a single storey rear extension and conservatory to 44 Fieldfare, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 42 & 46 Fieldfare, Sandy notified

P P & O S

11.10.04




17.9.04

116/04


04/01594/FULL

Zwetsloots Ltd

C/o D H Barford & Co

Howard House

17 Church Street

ST Neots

PE19 2BU
Full application for the erection of extensions to flower processing building with new parking and vehicular manoeuvring areas, internal access roads with security gatehouse and earth bunds for landscaping at The Nursery, Great North Road, Sandy SG19 2AJ

P P & O S

11.10.04




22.9.04

117/04


04/01574/LB

Mr K Hill

11 Stratford Road

Sandy

SG19 2AB
Listed Building Consent Application to rebuild part of the right hand gable wall that is bowed and structurally unsafe at 11 Stratford Road, Sandy, Beds.

P P & O S

11.10.04




30.9.04

119/04


04/01783/FULL

Mr Walledge

1 Laburnum Road

Sandy

SG19 1HG
Full application for the erection of a single garage with office and toilet over at 1 Laburnum Road, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 3,  3b Laburnum Road and 28,30,32,34 Bedford Road, Sandy notified

P P & O S

11.10.04


SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FROM MID BEDS DISTRICT COUNCIL

DATE/REF
APPLICANT
DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
TOWN COUNCIL COMMENTS
MID BEDS NOTIFIED
MID BEDS DECISION

30.9.04

120/04
04/01649/ADV

Brian Goodyear Bookmakers

6a Northampton Road

Wellingborough

Northants

NN8 3HG
Revised Advertisement Consent for addition of external trough lighting to existing fascia sign at 12 Market Square, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 11 and 12a Market Square, Sandy notified

P P & O S

11.10.04




1.10.04

121/04


04/01750/LB

Ms V H Barry

70 High Street

Sandy

Beds

SG19 1AN
Listed Building Consent to replace windows to front and side elevation and french doors to rear elevation in place of existing window at 70 High Street, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 72 High Street, Sandy notified

P P & O S

11.10.04




4.10.04

122/04


04/01814/FULL

Wentworth Laboratories Ltd

1 Gosforth Close

Sandy

SG19 1RB
Full application for variation of condition attached to planning permission 01/01645/FULL dated 10.12.01 for siting of temporary office – renewal of permisson at 1 Gosforth Close, Sandy, Beds

P P & O S

11.10.04











            SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

       PLANNING PARKS AND OPEN SPACES COMMITTEE – 11.10.04

5.  MATTERS ARISING

(a)  Matters on which there are developments to report

(1)  Sandy Cricket Club – New Lease (29.3.2004) (P109/03)

This matter was finally completed on 20th September 2004.

(2)  Bedford Road Recreation Ground – Developers Contributions In Lieu of Public Open Space, St Swithun's Old School Site (6.9.04) (P38/04)

Letter sent to MBDC re: projects that may be acceptable for the "sports" grant.  No reply yet received.

(3)  Highways Agency – Decision re: Requested Roundabout, Junction of New Road and Orchard Road, Beeston (19.7.04) P27/04)

Further reply received from Highways Agency 7.9.04.  (COPY ATTACHED)

The final Study Report referred to in the letter is a very extensive document of over 100 A4 pages and therefore impossible to copy to all Members.  It is available for perusal at these offices.  A copy of the Summary and Conclusion pages and the Recommendations are though attached.  (COPY ATTACHED)

(b)  Matters on which there are no developments to report
Public Open Space, Fallowfield Estate (9.6.03) (P13/03)

It is understood that a meeting of residents with the local MP was held on Thursday 30th September 2004.  There has been no communication with the Council by the organisers pre or post this meeting.

                     SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

       PLANNING PARKS AND OPEN SPACES COMMITTEE – 11.10.04

11.  FISHING RIGHTS – THE RIDDY, LOCAL NATURE RESERVE

The second three year period of granting the fishing rights for The Riddy Local Nature Reserve is due the end of March 2005.

The Agreement will have then been with Biggleswade Hitchin and District Angling Association for six years.

The current rent is £348.50 per annum.

There have been no problems in relation to the Agreement over either period and the Association have been entirely co-operative with all of the terms of the Agreement and the requirements upon them.

No other organisation has expressed any interest in taking over the Licence.

Committee is therefore requested to consider a further three year extension to the Licence with Biggleswade, Hitchin and District Angling Association and to agree the rent for the first year of the new Agreement.

SUPPORTING OR SUPPLEMENTARY



-  NONE

INFORMATION ATTACHED

ACTION REQUIRED





-  COMMITTEE IS REQUESTED










    TO APPROVE A NEW THREE










    YEAR AGREEMENT WITH 










    BIGGLESWADE, HITCHIN 










    AND DISTRICT ANGLING 










    ASSOCIATION FOR FISHING










    RIGHTS ON "THE RIDDY"










    SANDY AND ALSO TO 

    APPROVE THE FIRST 

    YEAR'S RENT PAYABLE.

T N Stewart

Clerk to the Council

4th October 2004

                       SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

       PLANNING PARKS AND OPEN SPACES COMMITTEE – 11.10.04

12.  SUMMER PLANTING, SANDY – 2004

Members will no doubt recall that for the first time last summer most of the summer planting programme and ongoing maintenance was contracted out to Plantscape in Derbyshire.

This was the first year of a three year fixed price contract.

Committee should also perhaps be reminded of the reasons for outsourcing this work, as they were not entirely cost or quality related.

(1)  The many Health and Safety problems that existed in connection with staff working at a high level together with the enormous cost of the new equipment that was required.

(2)  The alleged problems of lack of watering and proper maintenance by Council staff.

(3)  Possible cost savings by not employing a temporary summer member of staff.

(4)  Improved quality of displays.

(5)  Working with and receiving the services and advice of a recognised contractor who was already working in many other towns and cities.

(6)  The removal of the need for the Council to continue to purchase additional planters/containers.  (These would be provided by the contractor) but there would be the costs of plants, maintenance etc.

The contract:

(1)  Overcome all of the Health and Safety problems and prevented the need for new equipment.

(2) Saw that regular and proper watering and maintenance was provided.

(3)  Saved costs last summer of approximately £5,000.00 (likely to be more next year).

(4)  In the opinion of the Britain in Bloom judges, Sandy Enhancement Group and the electorate that contacted these offices, improved the quality of the displays.

(5)  No further comment.

(6)  Would have been the case but no new containers were requested by Sandy Enhancement Group this year.

The Sandy Enhancement Group has always been permitted by the Council to specify the colours and plants to be used throughout the Town, which they did again last year.  They also requested certain containers/beds to be planted in single colours or with a single type of plant.

12.  SUMMER PLANTING, SANDY – 2004 (CONTD)

For the coming year the Sandy Enhancement Group have asked for red, white and blue planting to be used in all beds and containers but left the choice of plants to the contractor.  There will be no single colour and single type planting.

During the judging of the Britain in Bloom competition, the Council received considerable praise from the judges who visited regarding its existing displays but lost marks because it was not able to provide a "colour mass" i.e. large multi-coloured planted flower beds anywhere in the area being judged.  This is a matter that the Committee may wish to address.

Overall it is the opinion of the Clerk perhaps confirmed by the judges that the contract was a success, Sandy Enhancement Group share that opinion but unsurprisingly the DSO staff do not.  All of the terms, conditions and requirements of the contract were met.

These were minor problems but Plantscape were always co-operative and made every effort to resolve these as soon as possible.

The biggest problem was the late provision of plants and the setting up of the containers (late May, early June other than early May), however investigation indicates that this problem was not of Plantscape's making but rather of difficulties with the Council's own DSO staff.  The staff had been offered two delivery dates in May but had unfortunately declined both without reference to the office.

It is hoped that this problem has now been resolved by asking Plantscape to communicate only with this office with instructions to the DSO staff being issued (if necessary) from here.

Plantscape were themselves greatly concerned about this developing situation and kept regularly in touch with this office until we were forced to intervene.

A second problem was that the staff refused to accept the plants that were delivered to them for their use as they argued that they were not what was ordered.  In fact these were entirely what was ordered but simply of a different variety of plant than they had received previously.  While this argument was ongoing a further week was lost.

Plantscape watered twice every week and ensured that all reservoirs in the containers were kept full.  There are of course hanging baskets outside these offices and so this watering on the required basis was clearly obvious to us.  Once they had "grown on" all of the areas looked good until either attacked by the vandals, or early September when they began to die off.

The containers were left rather longer than was hoped but this was entirely due to the amount of work that Plantscape had in hand and the number of containers throughout the country that they had to remove.  In the contractors words "someone will sadly always have to be last", unfortunately this year Sandy was among the last.

Taking into account that this was the first year of a completely new contract, Plantscape were entirely co-operative and helpful and completely fulfilled the requirements of the contract.  Members will recall that they attended to the vandalised containers on the morning of the incident and replaced damaged plants without charge.

12.  SUMMER PLANTING, SANDY – 2004 (CONTD)

Turning now to the Judge's comments.

The rosebeds on Faynes Corner have now been in existence for many years and a large number of the existing bushes require replacement.

Rose growers advise that new roses should not be placed into a bed that has previously held roses.  This allows disease to be transferred from old to new plants and also affects both the quality and quantities of the actual flowers.

It is therefore suggested that Committee may wish to consider the central bed on the rose garden becoming a planted bed this attempting to address some of the judge's comments.  Over the successive years perhaps the outer two beds could be similarly treated.

The downside of this action is of course the need for an increased budget for both plants and maintenance under the summer contract but also of course during the winter.

It is estimated that this would be around £700.00 for the summer planting and maintenance and approximately £200.00 for winter plants.

The bed could also be used for specific summer planting for example in the form of a Union Jack, but these costs would increase to around £900.00 for plants and a further £600.00 for ongoing maintenance.

There are therefore three parts to this report for Members to consider, the past summer, what Sandy Enhancement Group have requested for next summer and also if the Britain in Bloom judges "down marking" can be addressed in any way.

SUPPORTING OR SUPPLEMENTARY


-  NONE

INFORMATION ATTACHED

ACTION REQUIRED




-  COMMITTEE IS REQUESTED TO 









    CONSIDER THIS REPORT AND TO









    INSTRUCT AS TO ANY FURTHER









    ACTION THAT IS TO BE TAKEN IN









    RESPECT OF THE NEXT YEAR AND 

    THE THREE YEAR CONTRACT AND 

    THE PROVISION OF FLOWER BEDS.

T N Stewart

Clerk to the Council

4th October 2004
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